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SUBJECT:
Staff Recommendation For Suspension of Tariff Sheets Filed By The Empire District Electric Company 

DATE: 
May 13, 2002

On April 17, 2002, The Empire District Electric Company (Empire) of Joplin, Missouri, filed with the Commission six tariff sheets with a proposed effective date of May 17, 2002.  This filing proposes modifications to Empire’s electric line extension policy.  The modifications would in most instances increase Empire’s charges for the facilities it installs to extend service to new customers.  On May 2, 2002, Empire filed a substitute tariff sheet to include two paragraphs of the next section that had been inadvertently omitted on the last sheet.  These paragraphs are identical to the corresponding paragraphs on the present tariff sheet.

The proposed line extension policy makes significant changes to the current extension policy for residential customers, both for rural customers and for subdivisions.  Empire proposes less sweeping changes for non-residential customers.

On May 6, 2002, the Office of the Public Counsel (Public Counsel) filed its Motion To Reject Tariff (Motion).  Public Counsel’s Motion states, “. . . if this tariff is approved outside of a general rate case, the rate changes would be made without the benefit of the consideration of all relevant factors.  Changes of this significance should only be examined in the context of a general rate case.”  In Paragraph 4 of its Motion Public Counsel indicates that it would not oppose allowing the Company to propose these changes in Company’s ongoing rate case, Case No. ER-2002-424.  Staff Counsel will address Public Counsel’s Motion in the Staff Recommendation And Motion To Consolidate With Permanent Rate Case accompanying this Staff Recommendation.

The Missouri Public Service Commission Tariff/Rate Design – Energy Staff (Staff) also believes there are certain issues regarding this filing that, unless resolved, will need to be presented to the Commission for resolution.  Thus, even if the Commission were to deny Public Counsel’s Motion and the Staff Recommendation And Motion To Consolidate With Permanent Rate Case, the Staff would still recommend that the Commission suspend the Empire tariff sheets and order a prehearing conference and intervention period.

The Staff therefore recommends that the Commission issue an order suspending the following proposed tariff sheets with a requested effective date May 17, 2002, as filed on April 17, 2002 and substituted on May 2, 2002:

P.S.C. Mo. No. 5, Section 5                                                        

6th Revised Sheet No. 12 Cancelling 5th  Revised Sheet No. 12

5th Revised Sheet No. 13 Cancelling 4th  Revised Sheet No. 13

4th Revised Sheet No. 14 Cancelling 3rd  Revised Sheet No. 14

4th Revised Sheet No. 15 Cancelling 3rd  Revised Sheet No. 15

4th Revised Sheet No. 16 Cancelling 3rd  Revised Sheet No. 16

4th Revised Sheet No. 17 Cancelling 3rd  Revised Sheet No. 17

The Staff has verified that Empire has filed its annual report and is not delinquent on any assessment. Staff is not aware of any other matter before the Commission that affects or is affected by this filing; however, the following cases are pending before the Commission:

The Empire District Electric Company 



ER-2002-425
EO-97-280 (open, but no activity since 1997)

ER-2002-424
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